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SENATE MEETING 2 (15/11/11) - CONFIRMED

St. George’s Students’ Union

Meeting of the Senate
Minutes of the 2nd Senate meeting

15th November 2011
*
*
*

1 Business

1.1 Present

NA
Nana Adu 


Co-President (Operations)
SF
Sarah Fitch


Co-President (Education & Welfare)
NS
Naim Slim 


General Secretary

RTa
Roberto Tamsanguan

Chair
FS
Francisca Silva Mota

BSc Biomedical Science Year 1

NW
Najith Wijesiriwardana
BSc Biomedical Science Year 2
MM
Mumtaz Mooncey

BSc Biomedical Science Year 3

LL
Linda Laryea


BSc Biomedical Science Year 3

IB
Iqra Bilal


BSc Intercalated

SN
Sonam Naik


BSc Intercalated

SD
Stuart Deaton


BSc Physiotherapy Year 1

RC
Ryan Cooper


BSc Physiotherapy Year 1

VM
Vicky Mummery

BSc Physiotherapy Year 3

SME
Sophie McEvoy

MBBS 4 Year 1

JK
Jenny Kim


MBBS 5 Year 1

AG
Anil Gharatya


MBBS 5 Year 1

EW
Emily Woodcock

MBBS 5 Year 2 

RP
Rupinder Panesar

MBBS 4 Year T

DW
David Williams

MBBS 5 Year T

NP
Nadia Pakroo


MBBS 5 Year T Transfer

EB
Erna Bayar


MBBS 5 Year T Transfer

SH
Steven Hamm


MBBS Year P

BH
Bernard Ho


MBBS Year P

NJ
Nirja Joshi


MBBS Year P

CA
Charie Austen


MBBS Year F

DP
Dominic Pritchard

PgDip Physician Assistant Year 1

1.2 In Attendance

SB
Sophie Bowen


SGUL Staff: Secretary and Academic Registrar

AK
Andy Kent


SGUL Staff

1.3 Apologies

Mel Premchand
Victoria Phillips

Thao Nguyen

Kimi Citron

Claire Evans

Mumtaz Mooncey

Rohit Silhi

Phill Crisp

Geraldine Lynch

Heba Ibrahim

Edmund Grouse

John Pownall

Tariq Gondal
1.4 Minutes from the previous meeting

[PASSED]
1.5 Matters Arising

· NS to chase Registry with regard to email permissions – ONGOING
· NA to speak to E-learning regarding lecture recording bank – ONGOING
· NA to chase Trust E&F regarding air conditioning – ONGOING
· Top 4 to negotiate Grad Ball meeting with Final Year representatives from the MBBS, BSc and FD courses – ONGOING
· NA to continue communications with Estates regarding space – COMPLETE 
· NA and SF to look into fees policy – ONGOING 
· SF to look into personal tutor system issues – SF indicated that personal tutor system is on a mutualistic basis on both the student at the tutor. There was concern expressed by SME regarding the GEP year 1 personal tutor system

· SF to look into course overload and the provisioning of the 3rd year ‘top-up’ – To chase with Paramedic Science Year 2 Representative
· NA to chase Trust regarding base rooms in the first floor of Grosvenor Wing and the rooms in the link corridor between Hunter and Grosvenor Wing, adjacent to the side entrance to the Michael Heron Lecture Theatre -- ONGOING
· SF to look into the preparation of students for placements across all courses, including general administrative issues – SF liaised with Dr. Ibberson regarding this matter, however feedback from the MBBS T-Year representatives indicated that this was unhelpful, and that the problem was compounded by removal of the handbook.

· Year representatives to attend E-Learning meeting to suggest splitting T-Year on Moodle into their respective streams – ONGOING 
1.6 AOB

· MBBS4 Year 1 course issues
2 Agenda 
2.1 Introduction to new members
The members present in the meeting took it in turns to introduce themselves, particularly for the benefit of all the newly elected representatives and the members of staff who were present at the meeting.
2.2 Senate training and new Senate structure
SF highlighted the importance of ensuring that Senate feels more included within the Students’ Union, particularly after the issues raised from last year which were reported at the last meeting. Thus a few amendments were proposed to the way that Senate is structured:
· Reports. To be submitted prior to every meeting, to report on progress, if any. This would make Senate in line with Exec and is a good way to improve communication, as well as continuity through the years.

· Staff invitations. There are a lot of common themes across all the courses, and inviting staff to the meetings would mean that issues can be dealt with directly rather than relying on the SU as the ‘middleman’.

· Induction evening. Not necessarily for the older year reps, but it’s an opportunity for year reps to be briefed on everything they need to know by means of a series of introductions by key members of staff. The proposed date is the 28th November.

· Socials. The Senate is to be invited to a curry before Christmas.

PROPOSAL

I propose that the aforementioned amendments to the structure of Senate be implemented.

Proposed by: SF

Seconded: IB

FOR: 17

AGAINST: 0

ABSTENTIONS: 0
2.3 Staff update
Sophie Bowen introduced herself as the Secretary and Academic Registrar. She indicated that St. George’s can only apologise for some of the issues encountered at the start of term, particularly the lecture theatre issues, administrative issues and the email system.
The servers that the University use were overloaded by the volume of emails that were going through, and by multiple connections from mobile phones, laptops, and persistent connection to social media. New servers have been put in, however there was an email outage of approximately eleven days. Whilst messages are now getting through, there still appears to be issues with the mailing lists which are currently being resolved.
With regard to the lecture theatre AV arrangements, the equipment had failed and we are currently waiting on replacements.

With regards to administration, SB indicated that every area of administration had been undergoing review to ensure that they are fit for purpose. However, much has changed over in the provision of staff and this has caused some lapses in service.

Andy Kent, the leader of Education, was also present and introduced himself to the Senate as the individual responsible for the provisioning of the plethora of St. George’s courses. He proceeded to make Senate aware of quite a few issues currently being faced by St. George’s:

· We are in a very difficult situation in the HE sector, particularly with the situation with tuition fees and the fact that the burden of debt has been passed to the students.

· Student experience. We were disappointed with the last scores, particularly that BSMS were in the top quartile, compared to our result in the bottom. We want to work hard to improve the student experience and that the purpose of the Students’ Union is to enhance this.

· INTO. We have 13 foundation students currently enrolled on the INTO programme – a company which collaborates with existing universities and provides higher education access for international students. However we will have many more next year, and will change the institutional culture of St. George’s into something more international as time goes on. The INTO MD/BSc programme will be the first in the country to provide clinical placements in the United States while being recognised by the GMC. Over time, this will provide a surplus for the University. We recognise however that it is imperative to encourage integration between the INTO students and the home students to ensure that student experience is maintained.
Questions were raised for Andy Kent regarding the provision of staff to match the increased student number, to which it was stated that the facilities were being expanded to match by means of Jenner Wing refurbishment. There are consultations occurring at present with regard to provision of course-specific issues. The provision of additional administrative staff was also being costed. St. George’s is currently in deficit at the moment however additional money will be available once the INTO courses reach fruition.

Lecture theatre space is currently a huge issue; however building an additional lecture theatre would be a waste of money and space. St. George’s is currently running at 15% occupancy. It was noted that space issues should be tackled by timetabling.

With regard to the placements in the USA, they would be solely for the international students however it is hoped that opportunities would present for home/EU students with regard to elective opportunities. Additionally, the INTO programme is not eligible for home/EU students as we would be sending the wrong message by allowing wealthy students to buy places on this course and be able to work for the NHS as an F1.

It was acknowledged that the loss of handbooks presents a problem for students however it was noted that handbooks are not a solution for the technological age; neither is it cost effective. 
Additionally, it was stated that as part of the library refurbishment project, the journals are to be removed from the silent study area to make better use of the space as it was deemed that the print journals are no longer used. It was asked whether the priority for library refurbishment could be directed towards 24 hour provisioning. It was, however, currently the position of the institution that the need for practical redevelopment was greater than the need for a 24 hour library.
RT indicated that the issues with the library were too wide for the scope of this meeting and should be discussed at a future meeting.

Sophie Bowen also brought to the Senate the issue of academic gowns with respect to the fact that SGUL now has degree awarding powers. All current students can opt for a University of London (St. George’s Hospital Medical School) degree, or a St. George’s Hospital Medical School degree. 
Part of this change relates to the choice of graduation gown colour; the choice offered was between green and gold, and light and dark blue. It was noted by Senate that there is a lot of history and heritage with the colours of green and gold, as they are the traditional colours of St. George’s Hospital Medical School which were used vehemently before the rebranding of SGHMS to SGUL in 2005. They are also the colours adopted by the Students’ Union and the sports teams. 
However it was also felt that green and gold reflects the “medical school only” past from SGHMS pre-2005, and that the rationale behind the blue colour scheme reflects the true nature and branding of the current SGUL institution. 
In spite of this however, the overwhelming feeling of the Senate was much in favour of the green and gold colour scheme, and this was taken to be the student opinion by Sophie Bowen.
2.4 Recent thefts from St. George’s Library and 2nd Floor
NA issued a stark warning to the Senate that there has been an increased incidence of thefts on the grounds of the University. The perpetrators have been identified and forwarded on to the police, however Senate were reminded to be vigilant at all times and to pass this message on to their peers.
BH indicated that the “Keep Quiet and Carry On” campaign worked really well last year and that a similar thing could be instigated for this issue.

ACTION POINT

SF to co-ordinate campaign to ensure students keep personal belongings on them at all times
2.5 BMA Upcoming “Day of Action”
NS explained that the upcoming “Day of Action” may impact the current clinical students who are on attachment. It was questioned how this will affect patient safety and what the expectations would be of students, however there were no definitive answers derived from the meeting and that it was suggested that this should be chased up.
ACTION POINT

Top 4 to chase up ramifications of “Day of Action” and communicate as appropriate
It was noted that taking part in the “Day of Action” would not exempt students from registered sessions at St. George’s and students were advised not to miss compulsory teaching sessions. It was also noted that students should ensure not to bring the University into disrepute should they wish to take part, however it was noted that there was little guidance from the Medical School regarding exactly what would constitute as such.
2.6 Senate Elect
RT explained the roles and responsibilities of Senate elect to the Senate. Its role is twofold as indicated in the Constitution; to represent the views and opinions of Senate in Exec meetings, and to relay relevant information from exec meetings to the Senate. In simple terms, as senate co-opt a member would have an active inputting role in Exec meetings, and would be responsible for relaying any important or relevant information from Exec meetings to fellow year reps. Effectively, the Senate co-opt would be the voice and mind of Senate when the rest of the Executive are debating issues and making decisions.
Two candidates put themselves up for election – Mumtaz Mooncey and Nadia Pakroo.
MM – I’m a 3rd year biomed. I would love the chance to represent you on exec. I’m always smiley and approachable. The communication between year reps and exec is important and can be improved. A recent Student Satisfaction Survey showed that 56% belong at St. George’s and I want to improve this!

NP – I’m a T-Year transfer and I think I would be really good as I’m really organised, I’d be at every meeting, I’d send loads of emails. I’d be happy to raise issues with exec and get them to do stuff that we want to do. I want Senate to be really well integrated with the SU and I believe I’m the one that can make it happen.

MM and NP left the room whilst Senate deliberated. The following question was proposed to both candidates:

· If you disagreed with the opinion of Senate, how would you express it in Exec?
· MM: If it was Senate’s official opinion, my job is to represent this and not represent myself. I would do this to the best of my ability to ensure that everyone in Senate gets what they want, and not just what I want!

· NP: I would need to know if Senate was unanimous – if this were to be the case, I would express this absolutely. If Senate was truly split I would represent both sides to Exec in an unbiased manner.

PROPOSAL

I propose that Mumtaz Mooncey is elected as a Senate co-opt representative.

Proposed by: SF

Seconded: SN

FOR: 17

AGAINST: 0

ABSTENTIONS: 0

PROPOSAL

I propose that Nadia Pakroo is elected as a Senate co-opt representative.

Proposed by: SF

Seconded: BH

FOR: 16
AGAINST: 0

ABSTENTIONS: 1

3 AOB

3.1 MBBS4 Year 1 Course Issues
SME brought to the Senate some issues, which were being faced by the students enrolled on the first year of the MBBS4 course.
· There was dissatisfaction expressed with regards to Moodle. Key topics aren’t up to date, it’s not user friendly, lecturers don’t know how to use it, and quite often things are in the wrong place. Additional concern was indicated by KK that many lectures aren’t being uploaded in the first place, and that other lectures are uploaded in an inconvenient format (PDF) for use.

· SF: The E-learning unit are very keen to get involved with making changes in response to what students want. A list of requests should be made which the unit will follow up – they are fantastic at following up on feedback. Incidentally they only know about issues once students report them.

· Lecturers aren’t very willing to have their lectures recorded. This appears to be an on-going issue year after year.
· SF: The biggest issue is that some lecturers simply don’t want their lectures recorded, for copyright issues, etc. But it is something we would be happy to push, particularly for people with learning difficulties who would really benefit from this.

· The air conditioning in the PBL rooms on the fourth floor is unsatisfactory – it is far too hot.

· NA: I will continue looking into this as per the previous meeting.

· Clinicians appear not to know that we are attached to their firms or GP practices. 

ACTION POINT

SF to look into placement provision for MBBS4 
3.2 BSc Biomedical Science Year 1 Course Issues

There was concern that the handouts aren’t readily available for the first year students. However, it was noted by the rest of Senate that this is an on-going problem and that eventually students will adapt to a learning style absent of the slides in advance.

Additionally, there was confusion regarding the syllabus – what students needed to know. SF advised Senate that the best advice was to learn the content of all the lectures.

It was also fed back that there was demand for a microwave on site. However there are various health and safety issues regarding the use of a microwave on site.

3.3 UKFPO Ranking system

The P-Year representative SH sought clarification regarding the proposed changes to the quartile system – which is being replaced by deciles. This was confirmed by the Final Year representative, CA, who also confirmed that all medical students from P-Year and below would be subject to a new system for UKFPO which replaces the questions with a situational judgement test.
Additionally, EB the MBBS Transfer Rep enquired as to what the weighting would be for Biomed transfers. It was stated by CA and also by NS, pending confirmation by SF, that weighting for the MBBS students would be as follows:
· MBBS5: Clinical Sciences Years 1 & 2 (33%), Transitional Year (33%), Penultimate Year (33%).

· MBBS4: Clinical Sciences Year 1 (33%), Transitional Year (33%), Penultimate Year (33%).

· MBBS5 Transfer students: Transitional Year (50%), Penultimate Year (50%).

3.4 Water Dispensers

Concern was expressed by the first year MBBS5 representatives JK and AS that there is currently a lack of water dispensers in the University. NA explained that water fountains are limited in the University due to the under-provision of pipe systems around the University, and that refillable water fountains are currently too much hassle to maintain.
3.5 Lecture Theatre F

Significant concern was expressed by members of Senate that Lecture Theatre F is not a suitable environment for students as students tend to mess around, disturbing students who wish to study. NS enquired as to whether there are ambassadors from older years present in Lecture Theatre F to which it was discovered that there were currently no ambassadors present. Whilst it was acknowledged that this has always been an issue year after year, it is one that will nonetheless be looked into.
3.6 Moodle Calendar
You can now subscribe to the Moodle Calendar for your course, and this means you can have your calendar on your phones, iPads, etc.
4 Date of next meeting

13th December 2011
*
*
*
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